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DATE:  3/17/15 
 
TO: CAS Executive Committee 
FROM: CAS Graduate Committee 
RE: Plus-Minus Grading Questions in Response to Faculty Senate 
 
The CAS faculty voted to approve graduate student plus-minus grading in those departments that 
wanted this option. In response, the Faculty Senate Graduate Committee discussed this issue and 
posed a series of questions (below) to the CAS Graduate Committee. John Protasiewicz asked 
that the CAS Graduate Committee forward their response to the CAS Executive Committee 
meeting prior to its next meeting (March 20, 2015). 
 
The CAS Graduate Committee met on March 16 and is forwarding the responses and 
recommendations below to the CAS Executive Committee. 
 
In addition to the recommendations below, the CAS Graduate Committee suggests that the CAS 
Executive Committee consider forwarding their decisions to all CAS departments. We 
recommend that all departments receive this information because additional departments to those 
that originally signaled their interest may be considering this option now that it is a possibility. 
 
The following 6 items (in bold) were posed by the Faculty Senate Graduate Committee. The 
Graduate Committee responses follow each question. 
 
(1) Is the plus-minus grading option intended to apply to a department’s COURSES 
without regard to the department in which the STUDENT is enrolled?   Is the plus-minus 
grading option intended to apply to a department’s STUDENTS without regard to the 
department from which the COURSE is offered?  Or, is the plus-minus grading option 
intended to apply only to a department’s students taking a department’s courses?  What 
about graduate level cross listed courses in the case where one dept. adopts plus/minus and 
the other dept. does not?  What about students in dual programs that have course work 
double counted and internally transferred? For example, if the Biology department decides 
to opt-in to +/- grading, should ALL graduate students (Biology students or otherwise) 
taking BIOL 415 be eligible for +/- grades? Should all graduate Biology students be eligible 
for +/- grades for ALL graduate courses (Biology courses or otherwise)? Only graduate 
Biology students in graduate Biology courses?  What about graduate level cross listed 
courses (e.g, if MATH opts in and PHIL opts out, what should happen with MATH/PHIL 
406 student grades)?  

Graduate Committee Recommendation: 

Grading (+/-) will follow the department designation. 
1. Once a department determines that it will institute +/- grading for its graduate level 

courses, ALL graduate level courses in that Department will be graded on a +/- basis 
(Note: This is consistent with the CAS vote) 
 
Hypothetical Illustration: 



a) History has voted for +/- grading; Anthropology has not. All courses in History but 
not in Anthropology will be graded on a +/- basis.  

b) If a course is cross-listed in History and Anthropology, the instructor will grade all 
students on the +/- basis with the grades converted to the students’ department’s 
grading system, as consistent with how this is currently managed at MSASS, which 
has +/- grading.  

c) If the course is in History and not cross-listed with Anthropology, but some 
Anthropology students register for the course, all students will be graded on a +/- 
basis. When grades are submitted, the History students’ transcript will show +/- 
grades but the Anthropology students’ transcript will be converted to a non +/- grade 
(because this is the grading scheme in Anthropology). 

d) Dual History-Anthropology degree students will have +/- grading, or not, by the same 
rules as a)-c). 

 
2. Courses offered at a 300/400 level will require separate grading for undergraduate and 

graduate students and this should be reflected in the syllabus and submitted as a change 
for the Bulletin. 

3. If the course is cross-listed with another department or outside program, +/- grading will 
apply to the departmental listings only for those departments that have voted for +/- 
grading. 

4. If the course is not cross-listed, +/- grading will apply to all students registered for the 
course regardless of their departmental home. The Registrar in recording the grades will  
convert to the grading scheme of the student’s departmental home. (Note: This is 
consistent with MSASS’ +/- grading.) 

5. The same will apply to students in dual programs 
 
 
(2) When are the changes intended to become effective? 
 
Graduate Committee Recommendation:  
 
Fall, 2015 (or Fall 2016 if 2015 not possible so that the change begins with the academic year) 
 
 
(3) Will there be an approval process needed to enable a department to elect this option?  
Or would the department just contact the University Registrar to request it?  What about 
discontinuing use of the option? 
 
Graduate Committee Recommendation: 
 
Departments electing +/- grading will be required to submit this change to the Committee on 
Educational Programs (CEP) in order to make Bulletin changes for the department, programs, 
and courses.  This process also applies if +/- grading is discontinued.  
 
The usual process of programs and courses being reviewed by the FSCUE following the CEP 
will also be followed.  



 
 
(4) How will the changes be communicated to students?  How will grading options for each 
course be shared with students?   
 
Graduate Committee Recommendation:  
 
Departments electing +/- grading will be responsible for contacting all students in the department 
when a change occurs (to institute or to discontinue +/- grading). Departments will also be 
responsible for ensuring that all relevant Bulletin changes occur. 
 
Note: Students who enter under one set of rules are entitled to continue under those rules until 
they complete their degrees or to a period during which they should be able to complete their 
degrees and are given advance notice of the change. This means that the instituting or 
discontinuing of +/- grading may be a lengthy process to accommodate existing students, and 
that departments electing +/- grading may have students being graded under both systems for a 
period of time. 
 
(5) We wondered in regard to communicating this policy to students about the impact on 
student GPA and instances where one student might earn a B+ and another student from a 
dept. not adopting the policy would earn a B in the same course. 
 
Graduate Committee Recommendation: 
 
The grading policy for all courses is already required on the syllabus.  
 
Appropriate language and explanations should be included in the Graduate Handbook, including 
how grades will be represented on the transcript. 
 
The Graduate Committee recommends that the transformation of the grade retain the letter grade 
regardless of the +/- designation. Thus, a B+ and a B- both transform to a B, for example. 
 
(6) There were a few other technical questions, such as how to convey this information on 
the transcript key, that the committee noted but did not feel was within our scope to 
examine the policy in light of SGC perspective.  
 
Graduate Committee Recommendation: 
 
CAS will work with the Registrar to work out these more technical questions. 
Finally, the Graduate Committee recommends that the grade of A+ should be included in +/- 
grading. This will allow faculty to reward outstanding student work, and may help to ensure that 
the grading changes do not have an overall negative impact on graduate student grade point 
averages. 



Date School
3/1/2013 University of California-Santa Barbara
3/1/2013 California Institute of Technology
3/1/2013 Brown University
3/1/2013 Harvard University (College)
3/2/2013 University of Southern California
3/2/2013 Ohio State University-Columbus
3/2/2013 University of Oregon

3/2/2013 Brandeis University
3/3/2013 State University of New York-Stony Brook
3/3/2013 Iowa State University
3/3/2013 Pennsylvania State University

3/3/2013 University of North Carolina-Chapel Hill

3/4/2013 Rutgers University

3/4/2013 University of Michigan-Ann Arbor
3/4/2013 University of Arizona

3/4/2013 University of Maryland-College Park

3/4/2013 University of Virginia
3/4/2013 Michigan State University

3/4/2013 Vanderbilt University
3/5/2013 Duke University
3/6/2013 University of Colorado-Boulder
3/11/2013 State University of New York-Buffalo



3/11/2013 University of Chicago
3/11/2013 University of Wisconsin-Madison
3/12/2013 University of Minnesota-Twin Cities

3/12/2013 Purdue University
3/12/2013 Boston University
3/12/2013 University of Missouri-Columbia

3/12/2013 University of Iowa
3/12/2013 Indiana University-Bloomington

3/12/2013 Northwestern University

3/12/2013 University of Florida



For the school (e.g. School of Graduate Studies) at which 
you aggregate graduate student grades (i.e. there is a 

transcript page, GPA, etc.) do you allow different programs 
within the school to have their own grading systems?

No, same grading system for all programs within a school
No, same grading system for all programs within a school

No, same grading system for all programs within a school
No, same grading system for all programs within a school
No, same grading system for all programs within a school
No, same grading system for all programs within a school

For our Grad Arts & Science and Business schools all have the 
same grading system, however for our Social Policy school 
PhD programs use an S/U system while Masters use the 
standard +/-
No, same grading system for all programs within a school
No, same grading system for all programs within a school
No, same grading system for all programs within a school

No, same grading system for all programs within a school

No, same grading system for all programs within a school

No, same grading system for all programs within a school

No, same grading system for all programs within a school

Same for all schools/programs in a career
No, same grading system for all programs within a school

No, same grading system for all programs within a school
No, same grading system for all programs within a school
No, same grading system for all programs within a school



No, same grading system for all programs within a school
No, same grading system for all programs within a school
No, same grading system for all programs within a school

No, same grading system for all programs within a school
No, same grading system for all programs within a school
No, same grading system for all programs within a school

No, same grading system for all programs within a school
No, same grading system for all programs within a school

No, same grading system for all programs within a school

No, same grading system for all programs within a school



Any helpful comments for me that can be passed along to 
the committee that is researching this issue?

Good luck with the outcome.

Strongly advise against using distinct grading systems by 
program unless the courses are entirely distinct and populations 
will not mix. Our experience is that mixed courses with mixed 
grading systems lead to confusion and regular grade changes to 
make corrections for faculty who do not pay attention.

Minus grades and A + grade used  only in our Law Schools and 
Graduate Business Schools.  C+ and B+ grades used in all other 
Graduate Schools
90 percent of our graduate programs are on a 9.0 scale.  A few 
are on a 4.0 scale.  In the 9 point scale, an A+ is 9 points, A is 8 
points.  For the 4 point scale, an A+ and A both earn 4 quality 
points.  We are discussing moving off the 9 point scale to a 4 
point scale.  How we will treat A+ and A grades has not been 
finalized.

Having one grading system for all schools and levels 
standardizes the grading process, avoids confusion, and lessens 
student complaints. Whatever decisions are made, make sure 
they are thoroughly vetted by all stakeholders and widely 
communicated to them.

We have a graduate career, an undergraduate career, a Medicine 
career, a Law career and a Graduate Business career

The institution is trying to move away from A+ grading except in 
the Law School where an A+ = 4.3.



The University of Chicago does not have a Graduate School so 
each graduate division is allowed to create their own policy as it 
relates to grading and other matters as well.  Each graduate 
division is made up of similar disciplines (i.e. Humanities, Social 
Sciences, Physical Sciences, and Biological Sciences) and then 
there is a Divinity School.  Our professional schools include Law, 
Med, Business, and Public Policy.  So it is not really the case 
where each “department” can have their own grading policy but 
each “division” or “school” can do so.

We have a +/- grading system but only the Undergraduate level 
uses it. 
I recommend that what ever is used that is is consistent across all 
courses. For example, we have issues at the undergraduate level 
with some sections of a course where +/- is used and other 
sections of the same course that do not use +/-.
C+ is considered failure

Each professional school is graded differently—grad and 
undergrad is the same

The available grades are based on the school/program of the 
student, not the class.  In situations where a student's school 
does not offer +/- grading but the school of the class does the 
faculty awarding grades will not see +/- grades as an option.
Grading is a key function of any academic institution.  while 
different disciplines may arrive at the grades differently the 
constant has to be the assigned grades to assure that those 
reviewing the work of one of our students can with some 
confidence judge how they did with respect to others at the 
institution.  Having different grades for different programs is like 
having different speed limits for different makes of automobiles.  
Good Luck!



Please indicate whether or not your School of 
Graduate Studies (or equivalent) uses +/- grades.

If you have +/- 
grades in your 

School of 
Graduate Sudies 

(or equivalent), do 
you have an A+ 

grade?
Both +/- grades and "whole" letter grades are used Yes
Both +/- grades and "whole" letter grades are used Yes
There are no +/- grades --  ONLY "whole" letter grades
Both +/- grades and "whole" letter grades are used No
Both +/- grades and "whole" letter grades are used No
Both +/- grades and "whole" letter grades are used No
Both +/- grades and "whole" letter grades are used Yes

Both +/- grades and "whole" letter grades are used Yes
Both +/- grades and "whole" letter grades are used No
There are no +/- grades --  ONLY "whole" letter grades
Both +/- grades and "whole" letter grades are used No
Our Graduate School grading basis is not A-F, but rather 
H,P,L, and F, with no +/- grades.

Both +/- grades and "whole" letter grades are used Yes

Both +/- grades and "whole" letter grades are used Yes
There are no +/- grades --  ONLY "whole" letter grades

Both +/- grades and "whole" letter grades are used Yes

Both +/- grades and "whole" letter grades are used Yes
There are no plus or minus grades - only numeric

Both +/- grades and "whole" letter grades are used Yes
Both +/- grades and "whole" letter grades are used No
Both +/- grades and "whole" letter grades are used No
Both +/- grades and "whole" letter grades are used No



Both +/- grades and "whole" letter grades are used No
There are no +/- grades --  ONLY "whole" letter grades No
Both +/- grades and "whole" letter grades are used No

There are no +/- grades --  ONLY "whole" letter grades No
Both +/- grades and "whole" letter grades are used No
There are no +/- grades --  ONLY "whole" letter grades

Both +/- grades and "whole" letter grades are used Yes
Both +/- grades and "whole" letter grades are used Yes

Both +/- grades and "whole" letter grades are used No

Both +/- grades and "whole" letter grades are used No



If you have an A+ grade in your 
School of Graduate Studies (or 
equivalent), how many quality 

points are assigned for it?
4.0

4.3, 4.33, 4.333 or similar

4.3, 4.33, 4.333 or similar

4.0

4.3, 4.33, 4.333 or similar

Most use a 9 point grade basis.  9 = 
A+, 8 = A; some use a 4.0 basis and 
have an A+ but earns only 4 quality 

points, same as an A.

4.0

4.0

4.0



We do not have

4.3, 4.33, 4.333 or similar
4.0



From the Survey background statement that was presented to respondents:
CWRU has a few schools that use +/- grading and several that do not. I had sent a survey about undergraduate 
grading in 2008. This survey concerns grading for students in *graduate* (i.e. not professional) programs. At 
CWRU, students in our School of Graduate Studies comprise those seeking Masters and PhD degrees from our 
College of Arts and Sciences and also from our Schools of Engineering, Medicine, Management and any other 
professional school that also has a PhD program. Within our School of Graduate Studies, there has been 
discussion about moving from a "whole grades only" to a +/- grading system. However, there has not been 
agreement among programs within the School of Graduate Studies regarding the potential shift. 

This survey pertains to grading for the school at which you aggregate graduate student grades (i.e. there is a 
separate transcript page, cumulative GPA, etc.). 



Graduate Studies Plus-Minus Grading Option for Departments of the College of Arts and Sciences 
Clarifying Questions 

 
 
The College of Arts and Sciences has recently approved the use of plus-minus grades.  The language received by the 
Office of the University Registrar is as follows: 
 

CAS Approval of Use of Plus-Minus Grading 
 
Motion: The Faculty of the College of Arts and Sciences recommends that the departments of the college 
shall have the option to report grades for graduate studies including designations of “plus” and “minus.” 
Departments may individually decide whether or not to participate in “plus-and-minus grading.” Should a 
department elect the “plus-minus” option, that option must be available to all graduate programs in the 
department. 
 
Approved: A&S Executive Committee May 9, 2014 
Faculty of the College of Arts and Sciences October 31, 2014 
Cyrus C. Taylor, Dean of the College November 14, 2014 

 
Additional Background: 
Plus-minus grading is already in use in the schools of Law, Dental Medicine, and Applied Social Sciences.  So, if an 
MBA student takes a Law course, and a grade of B+ is earned, a grade of B is recorded for the MBA student.  And, 
if a Law student takes an MBA course, there is no option to award a plus-minus grade. 
 
There is a standard conversion for the university between letter grades and GPA points: A = 4.0, A- = 3.666, B+ = 
3.333, B = 3.0, B- = 2.666, etc. 
 
Two additional documents are provided for reference: 1) “Transcript Key.xls”, the current version of CWRU’s 
transcript key and 2) “AAU Graduate School Grading.xls”, the results of a survey of other AAU graduate school 
grading practices.  This survey was done in 2013 at the request of Daniel Cohen, Associate Professor of History & 
Director of Graduate Studies. 
 
The Student Information System (SIS) is able to accommodate and apply multiple grading schemes across several 
dimensions.  SIS grading set up needs to be performed and thoroughly tested prior to scheduling for the term in 
which the change is to take effect.  The questions below are intended to elicit clarification of intent so that SIS can 
be set up accurately and as intended.  The answers to the questions will also help determine whether or not potential 
modifications to SIS would be required and could impact how soon the options could become available. 
 
Questions: 
1. Is the plus-minus grading option intended to apply to a department’s COURSES without regard to the 

department in which the STUDENT is enrolled?   Is the plus-minus grading option intended to apply to a 
department’s STUDENTS without regard to the department from which the COURSE is offered?  Or, is 
the plus-minus grading option intended to apply only to a department’s students taking a department’s 
courses?   

 
A. Hypothetical Scenario 1 

• The Anthropology department elects to participate in plus-minus grading for graduate students   
• The Psychology department elects NOT to participate in plus-minus grading for graduate students 
• An Anthropology graduate student registers for ANTH 402 and PSCL 409 
• A Psychology graduate student also registers for ANTH 402 and PSCL 409 
 

1. Should the Anthropology student able to receive a B+ in PSCL 409?  Should the Psychology 
student be able to receive a B+ in ANTH 402? 

2. What if an undergraduate or MBA student is enrolled in ANTH 402?   
3. What if an Anthropology graduate student takes an undergraduate course?  An MBA course? 
4. What if ANTH 402 is also offered as ANTH 302? 
5. What if an IGS student takes ANTH 402 and earns a B+?  Since IGS students take courses that 

show on both the undergraduate and graduate record, would the B+ show on the graduate 
transcript and a B show on the undergraduate transcript?  

6. What about students in other dual programs that need to have credit internally transferred across 
schools?  



7. Suppose Student X takes 3 courses having +/- grading and is allowed to keep the +/- grading on 
the transcript.  This student receives a C-, and two B-'s for a GPA of 2.333, which is below "good 
standing" threshold for first-year graduate students.    Student Y is also a first-year graduate 
student, takes the same set of three courses, and receives the same set of grades, but comes from a 
department that does not allow +/- grades on the transcript.  One C and two B's would be recorded, 
for a term GPA of 2.666 which is above the "good standing" threshold.  Is it fair that identical 
performance in the courses could lead to a different good-standing status? 

 
B. Hypothetical Scenario 2 

• Topics in Evolutionary Biology is a course that has multiple offerings as follows: ANTH 367/467, 
BIOL 368/468, EEPS 367/467, PHIL 367/467, PHOL 467.  This course is “owned” by the 
Anthropology department. 

• The Anthropology department elects to participate in plus-minus grading for graduate students.  
• The Biology department elects NOT to participate in plus-minus grading for graduate students. 

 
1. Since the department of Anthropology “owns” this course, does plus-minus grading apply to all 

cross-listed versions of the course?  If not, and … 
2. If Anthropology graduate student A registers for this course as ANTH 467 and earns a grade of C- 

and Anthropology graduate student B registers for this course as BIOL 468 and earn a grade if C-, 
should the BIOL 468 grade stand as C- or be truncated to C?   

3. If Anthropology graduate student Y has a GPA that is just below 2.0, and if the student petitions to 
retroactively change registration to BIOL 468 so that the C- can be truncated to C, what should be 
the result of the petition?  Would students petition to use plus-minus grading in situations where it 
is not enabled by the department? Could departmental grading choices potentially impact student 
registration choices? 

4. How would a graduate student taking BIOL 468 feel if the same amount of work is done as a 
student who takes ANTH 467 but the student in ANTH 467 can have a higher GPA because of a 
plus grade and they cannot? 

5. How would an undergraduate student in ANTH 367 feel if a graduate student with the same level 
of performance can have a higher GPA because of a plus grade and they cannot?   

 
2. How should the university portray grading options on the transcript key? (see transcript key attachment)  

The transcript key currently shows all possible grades and the schools that use those grades.  If a department 
elects to use plus-minus grading, would it be important to show which departments elect the option so that a 
transcript reviewer understands what to expect as a potential grade?  How does this impact a reviewer of 
CWRU transcripts? 
 

3. When are the changes intended to become effective?  Summer and Fall 2015 courses become “live” on 
February 1, 2015.  Spring 2016 courses become “live” on October 1, 2015.  Depending on the answers to 
question 1, there would be a minimum lead time needed for building grading bases and rules for each scenario, 
thorough testing (and perhaps for transcript key changes as well).  If modifications to SIS are required, addition 
time for writing technical specifications, coding requirements, testing and turnover would also need to be 
accommodated. 

 
4. Will there be an approval process needed to enable a department to elect this option?  Or would the 

department just contact the University Registrar to request it?  What about discontinuing use of the 
option? 

 
5. How will the changes be communicated to students?  How will grading options for each course be shared 

with students?   
 
6. For courses in which +/- grades are offered, is it the intention to have the transcript show A0, A-, B+, B0, 

B-, etc. to distinguish A, B, C grades in courses graded with whole letters from A0, B0, C0 for courses 
graded with +/- grades? 

 
 

























































Departmental Responses: 
Option of Adopting Plus/Minus Grading for Graduate Programs 

March 31, 2014 
 
 

From XCom Minutes 6-14-13: 
The college’s Graduate Committee recently considered a proposal to establish a plus/minus 
grading option for graduate programs in the college.  In February 2013 the committee submitted 
its report to this committee.  A number of arguments in support of this proposal were presented, 
as were arguments in opposition to the proposal.  While the Graduate Committee did not make a 
recommendation to the Executive Committee, it noted in its report feedback received from 
several university officials “…advocating that plus/minus grading be established as an option to 
be exercised (or not) at the departmental (rather than the individual program) level, so that all 
graduate programs based in a given department would have a uniform grading system.”  The 
members of the Executive Committee asked Mrs. Stilwell to send the information provided by the 
Graduate Committee to the departments in the college with a request that each department 
faculty consider whether it is supportive of adopting this option for its graduate programs.  The 
departments will be asked to provide their evaluation to the Executive Committee by November 
30, 2013. 
 
From XCom Minutes 12-20-13: 
The members discussed the very low response rate from the A&S departments and instructed 
Mrs. Stilwell to send the report from the Graduate Committee electronically to the Faculty of the 
College on January 6, 2014 with a request that it be carefully reviewed and discussed at a 
departmental faculty meeting.  Departments will be asked to provide a reply by February 28, 
2014. 

 
 
The following departmental responses have been received: 
 
Anthropology 
The Department of Anthropology has reviewed this issue and believes that nothing is to be gained by changing 
to a plus/minus grading system.  We also have no objection to it being optional if the technical issues can be 
resolved to everyone's satisfaction.  
 
Art History and Art 
Plus/Minus Grading Option for Graduate Students Discussion by Art History Faculty January 2014--The 
possibility of a plus-minus grading option for graduate students was greeted enthusiastically and a unanimous 
faculty vote supported this possibility.  In the discussion it was suggested that the various points made against 
having such an option reflected differing disciplinary attitudes more than compelling pedagogical or 
administrative reasons.  The fact that plus/minus (inflected) grading systems are common elsewhere in the 
humanities was noted: no one could think of a single other art history graduate program that did not have an 
inflected grading system.  We would like to be able to make the kinds of distinctions in work that are reflected, 
for instance, in the range of B-, B, and B+ grades.  It was also suggested that the lack of these options leads to 
grade inflation: if someone has an 88 or 89 average, they are frequently “bumped up” to an A because a straight 
B seems too harsh a grade.  Finally it was pointed out that transcripts are required for most fellowships and 
postdoctoral positions, and there too, the reviewers will be far more used to seeing inflected grades.  We also 
surveyed our graduate students, who support the option of an inflected system overwhelmingly.  Our graduate 
students are almost all used to such a system from their undergraduate studies, and find the current system 
unhelpful.  As they pointed out, their professors give them inflected grades during the semester, which the 
students find helpful in determining how successful their work is, yet the course grade may not reflect precisely 
their performance. 



 
Astronomy 
Just a short note on the grad ± grading option issue. We talked about this in an Astronomy faculty meeting, and 
the responses were all quite positive that we'd like an opportunity to give ± grades to the grads (and to the 
undergrads as well, but that's a different issue).  There were some concerns with exactly how ± grades translated 
to a numerical score, but that these were technical or procedural questions that could be worked out. The ability 
to give more finely determined grade information seemed a significant advantage over the current system.  So 
Astronomy is very strongly in favor of having the option. 
 
Biology 
Here is the response from Biology taken from the minutes of the faculty meeting.  The Committee on Graduate 
Affairs brought the following summary and recommendation to the meeting: 
Biology Committee on Graduate Affairs: Robin Snyder: 
There has been a proposal to have +/- grading for graduate students.  Some university’s permit +/- grading for 
graduate students and professors in some departments thought that their students were being disadvantaged 
when it came to apply for fellowships because their students would get an “A” when someone else would get an 
“A+”.  The proposal was to let each department decide if they wanted to go with a +/- system or a straight 
A,B,C etc. system.  Graduate Affairs felt like this would be confusing especially since students often take 
courses from other departments which may have a +/- system when we don’t.  Our suggestion is that we DO 
NOT go for the +/-, but we are not going to block other departments from doing so.  The majority of the faculty 
agreed that Biology is NOT in favor of the +/- grading system and that the grading should be consistent within 
the departments. 
 
Chemistry 
The Chemistry Department discussed the proposal for plus/minus grading of graduate courses and voted 
unanimously against it.  The Department saw no advantage over the current grading system. 
 
Dance 
The Department of Dance is in favor of instituting plus/minus grading for graduate students. 
 
Earth, Environmental, and Planetary Sciences 
The faculty in the Department of Earth, Environmental, and Planetary Sciences do not have strong feelings 
either way, but have voted to not establish plus/minus grading for graduate courses.  They note that 1) the 
current system is working, so don't fix it; 2) there is little need for it, because grades simply aren't a significant 
motivator or a measure of achievement at the graduate level; 3) to our knowledge the School of Engineering, 
where our graduate students take a lot of their coursework, is not considering adopting a +/- system.  We 
believe a potentially greater concern for our students is what other departments would choose to do.  We may be 
a little anomalous in the larger fraction of courses outside the Department that our students take.  Therefore, our 
students could be substantively subject to a grading system different from that in the Department when they 
take multiple classes in Anatomy, Biology, Math, Materials Science, Mech. Eng., Civil Eng., Chemistry, 
etc.  So in some sense the plus/minus system gets implemented for our students even if we don’t adopt the 
system.  The question would be whether that difference could result in a bias that might play out in the expected 
grades and GPAs of our students for satisfactory progress toward a degree.  Obviously this is mainly an issue 
for students flirting with the minimum requirements, but this does happen, and most often in their first year of 
graduate school.  I don’t think that this is an issue that we could solve a priori because it depends on the choices 
of other Departments as much as it depends upon our own, but it is one that we might find ourselves needing to 
*react* to in some fashion if our choice differed from a large fraction of the Departments that our graduate 
students often take courses in. 
  



English 
The English Department would like to have the SIS question firmly resolved before this question is considered 
seriously.  This was referring to the technical question about how the plus-minus grades would be handled in 
SIS, especially if it turns out that some departments adopt this policy and others don't. 
 
History 
The History Department discussed and voted on this in September…. The History Department supports the 
initiative.” 
 
Music 
Following up on the request we received from Cynthia, the Department of Music discussed the pros and cons of 
moving to a plus/minus grading system for graduate programs.  Our straw poll ended 11-1 in favor of adopting 
that system.  Those in favor noted that such a system allows greater nuance and also fairness in grading.  
(Frankly, I never did get a clear read on the dissenting person's position. I could ask that person for a clear 
explanation, if you need it.) 
 
Physics 
The Physics faculty discussed the question of the adoption of  +/- grades for our graduate courses in our last 
faculty meeting.  We have been using +/- grades internally for the last 15 years in some of our courses, at the 
discretion of the individual instructors, and as a department find them useful for calibrating our students' 
progress, especially at the end of the first year of completion of the PhD program.  Our consensus is that we do 
not find it essential to have the +/- system adopted officially, but have no objection to that proposal, especially 
if their adoption is left to the discretion of the individual instructor.  We find that a student's GPA is not an 
important factor for future employers of our graduate students who complete the PhD program. 
 
Political Science 
On Thursday, January 16, a meeting of faculty of the Department of Political Science adopted the following 
statement, in response to the request for responses to the proposed institution of +/- grading for graduate 
courses:  "The Department of Political Science does not want to stand in the way of departments making their 
own pedagogical judgments.  We are uncomfortable with the idea of having two different grading metrics for 
undergraduate and graduate students, when some of the latter are IGS students.  We also would want to know 
more about how this would be processed on SIS and understood by students and faculty."  
 
Psychological Sciences 
The Department of Psychological Sciences faculty have unanimously voted against the proposed change to 
allow plus/minus grading in graduate courses.  The number of potential problems this change could create far 
outweigh the potential benefits.” 
 
Sociology 
Sociology faculty have discussed this issue and I have also invited the views of our faculty on sabbatical.  
Overall, Sociology faculty are in support of the proposed change.  This support is conditioned on the 
assumption that this can be done without creating undue logistical problems given that it the change may be 
implemented at the department level and hence not apply to courses taken in other departments, to grad courses 
taken by undergrads, etc., etc.  Support for the change is universal among our faculty, but it is the view of a 
strong majority.  
 
Theater 
The Department of Theater faculty met today for a general meeting.  We added the suggested change in grading 
for graduate programs to our agenda and had a thorough discussion of the proposal.  In short, the faculty of the 
Department of Theater is unanimously in support of the change to a plus/minus system for graduate 
students.  There was a consensus that it is a very useful tool for both incentivizing and warning in terms of 
student progress, and we didn’t feel there was any clear down-side to the idea.  One comment that was 



particularly agreed upon enthusiastically was that it was objectively unfair for someone who is doing “80% 
work” to get the same quantitative GPA as someone doing “89% work” and that the current grading system 
does not permit that sort of nuanced assessment. 
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T R A N S C R I P T  K E Y  
ACCREDITATION 
Case Western Reserve University is accredited by the 
Higher Learning Commission of the North Central 
Association of Colleges and Schools.  In addition, many of 
its programs are accredited by nationally recognized 
individual accrediting associations. 

RELEASE OF INFORMATION 
This educational record is subject to the Family 
Educational Rights and Privacy Act of 1974, as amended.  It 
is released on the condition that the recipient will not 
permit any other party to have access to such information 
without the written consent of the student. 

CALENDAR 
The normal academic calendar is expressed in semester 
hours and consists of two semesters (Fall and Spring).  
There is also an optional summer term. 

HISTORICAL GRADING SYSTEMS 
Grading systems in use prior to Fall 2008 and other 
grading systems in use for Case Western Reserve University 
schools, colleges and predecessors are described further at 
http://www.case.edu/registrar/grades.html. 

FIRST TIME FIRST YEAR UNDERGRADUATE 
STUDENTS  
Effective Fall 1987, first time first year full-time 
undergraduate students are eligible during their first two 
semesters of enrollment to have courses with grades of F, 
NP or W suppressed from the transcript. Effective Fall 
2006, only courses with a grade of W are eligible for 
transcript suppression. 

ACADEMIC HONORS, ACADEMIC PROBATION, 
DISMISSAL/SEPARATION AND OTHER DESIGNATIONS 
Each school within the University has specific academic 
policies for determining term honors, academic probation 
or academic dismissal/separation.  Contact the University 
Registrar’s office for further information. 

TRANSCRIPT AUTHENTICITY 
Official transcripts bear the printed University seal, the 
signature of the University Registrar and are printed on 
blue security paper. 

GRADING SYSTEM 
As of Fall 2008 the following grading system is in use: 
Grade Meaning Quality 

Points 
Note
s 

A Excellent 4.000  
A-  3.666 1 
B+  3.333 1 
B Good 3.000  
B-  2.666 1 
C+  2.333 1 
C Fair 2.000  
C-  1.666 1 
D+  1.333 2 
D Passing 1.000 3 
D-  0.666 2 
F Failure 0.000  
AD Successful audit n/a 9 
AE Achieves or exceeds competencies n/a 5 
AP Advanced placement n/a 4 
AS Advanced subsidiary n/a 4 
COM Commendable n/a 5 
CR Earns credit, credit/no credit course n/a  
H Honors n/a 6 
I Incomplete n/a  
IB International baccalaureate n/a 4 
M Meets or exceeds expectations n/a 5 
NC No credit, credit/no credit course n/a 7 
NG Unsuccessful audit n/a 9 
NOG Non-graded course n/a  
NP No pass n/a  
P Pass n/a  
PR Proficiency n/a  
R In progress or extends > one term n/a  
RPT Repeated course (until Summer 

2006) 
n/a  

S Satisfactory n/a 8 
SA Special audit or alumni/senior audit n/a 9 
TR Transfer  n/a 4 
U Unsatisfactory n/a 8 
W Withdrawal from the class n/a  
WD Withdrawal from all classes  n/a  
WF Withdrawn under Acad Regs 5 & 6 n/a  
1 - 69 Nonpassing grade n/a 10 
70 - 100 Passing grade n/a 10 

Notes 
1 -  Schools of Applied Social Science, Dental Medicine, Law 

only 
2 -  Schools of Dental Medicine, Law only 
3 -  Not applicable for Schools of Applied Social Science, 

Nursing 
4 -  Test credit or transfer credit only 
5 -  School of Medicine only 
6 -  Schools of Law (LL.M.) and Medicine only 
7 -  School of Law only 
8 -  Master’s/doctoral theses, EMBA seminar courses, Schools 

of Law, Medicine, School of Dental Medicine (M.S.D.) only 
9 -  Included in hours attempted, but not in hours earned or 

GPA 
10 -  School of Dental Medicine only; not included in GPA 

COURSE NUMBERING 
100 - 199  Elementary Courses 
200 – 299 Intermediate Courses 
300 – 399 Advanced Undergraduate Courses 
400 & up Graduate Courses  

The above numbering system does not apply to the schools of 
Dental Medicine, Law, Medicine (see below) and Nursing. 

 

SCHOOL OF MEDICINE 

GRADING SYSTEM 
University Track: Core clerkship and clinical electives are 
graded H, COM, S, AE or U.  Electives in years I and II are 
graded Pass/No Pass.  Preclinical courses are graded M or U 
though June 2009.  Beginning July 2009 preclinical courses 
are graded AE or U. 

College Track (Cleveland Clinic Lerner College of 
Medicine): All courses graded M or U through June 2009.  
Beginning July 2009 all courses graded AE or U.  
Competencies are used to assess performance and are 
described further at: 
http://www.case.edu/registrar/CCLCM_competencies.pdf 

Note: Cumulative Grade Point Average (GPA) is not applicable 
to the School of Medicine.   

COURSE NUMBERING 
Series Description 
1000 1st year level courses 
2000 2nd year level courses 
3000 3rd year level courses 
4000 4th year level courses 
8000 Unlisted electives/Away elective 
9000 Years I and II (preclinical, optional) 

electives 
alpha 
suffix 

Courses offered at area hospitals  

 

For additional standards and accreditation information, please 
see: http://www.case.edu/registrar/grades.html. 

 

QUESTIONS 
Questions regarding transcripts may be directed to the 
University Registrar’s Office, (216) 368-4310, 
registrar@case.edu.  For grades not listed on this key see 
http://www.case.edu/registrar/grades.html.  For general 
information see http://www.case.edu/registrar.   
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